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This area covers the western Indian Ocean (north of Madagascar, east towards India), including 
the Somali Basin, Gulf of Aden, and western Arabian Sea. Houthi operations targeting merchant 
ships in transit can take place in the western Gulf of Aden where threat levels are similar to the 
southern Red Sea. In the Indian Ocean, there is an elevated threat of piracy off Somalia and a 
moderate drone threat to merchant ships in the Somali Basin, Gulf of Oman and the Arabian Sea. 

The drone threat is now reduced to moderate following the Houthi announcement on 19 January 
that trade through the Red Sea and the Gulf of Aden would re-open for all categories except 
Israeli-flagged vessels or vessels directly owned by Israeli entities. This pause in the wider Houthi 
campaign is largely contingent on the Houthis' perception of Israel's behaviour in the upcoming 
days and weeks, however, so there is potential for the threat to be revised upwards should there 
be a change in that perception. 

The threat of pirate operations in the Somali Basin and the Gulf of Aden is elevated. Recent cases 
show that pirates retain boarding capabilities at significant distances offshore, as far as 800 
nautical miles from Somalia. The hijacked bulk carrier ABDULLAH was released on 14 April 2024 
after a claimed $5 million ransom was paid. The successful ransom has demonstrated that the 
piracy model still functions and that pirates can hold ships off the Somali coast to receive ransom 
payments. A second ransom, reportedly $2 million, was secured following the hijacking of the 
Chinese fishing trawler LIAO DONG YU 578 in November 2024. 

Pirate activity declined in mid-2024, with monsoon weather likely a contributing factor as it made 
operations far offshore more difficult. Nevertheless, since then, pirate activity has been reported 
infrequently in recent months. This might be due to a perception by the pirates that the risk vs 
reward calculation for targeting merchant vessels has changed. As such, the threat trend is 
downward. 

There have been several reported boardings of fishing dhows off Somalia since November 2023, 
which continued through 2024. These boardings were likely linked to illegal fishing activity in the 
area, which is an ongoing issue and has been a focus for Somalia in expanding its maritime 
enforcement capabilities. The LIAO DONG YU 578 hijacking suggests that illegal fishing is more 
of a motivating factor for piracy actions than targeting merchant vessels. The successful ransom 
for the LIAO DONG YU 578 will likely motivate similar operations. 

Merchant ships in transit should be aware of the potential to encounter small armed craft in this 
area, particularly the Gulf of Aden. These might be fishermen, traders, smugglers, militia or 
irregular military forces, or military or coastguard patrols operating out of southern Yemen or 
northern Somalia. Such craft might manoeuvre close to merchant ships while not presenting a 
threat. 

In Yemen, multiple political factions operate their own militias in addition to security forces from 
Saudi Arabia and the UAE. Terrorist groups have a limited presence. There have been no recent 
incidents, aside from those linked to Houthi operations. The operation of such forces in Yemen 
is primarily a consideration for operations close to the Yemeni coast or for port calls in the 
country where local political disputes might include limited actions against merchant ships. 

 






